	BRIDFORD PARISH COUNCIL

	Minutes of a meeting of  Bridford Parish Council held at Bridford Village Hall on Monday 6th February 2023 at 7.00pm
Present: Cllrs J Padgham (Chairman), S Purser, A Lord, K Tucker, J Topley, P Marriott, E Gallagher, Mrs J P Banks (Clerk) and three members of the public.  Cnty Cllr Brook attended for part of the meeting.

	1
	APOLOGIES - none

	2
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST - none

	3
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION - the subject of potholes was raised again and certain areas of concern notified. Potholes are no longer sealed with tar, hence water seeps in and damages the repair.  At the junction at the bottom of Pound Lane, a sunken manhole cover was reported which is well down and needs lifting up.  A ‘landslip’ outside Longacre was reported again although DCC Highways have already made a site visit and declared  that this is not a landslip.   Some of the buddle holes have been dug out from Westcott and into the village but there is still some digging out to be done outside Plaistow Green.  The Clerk has a meeting in the village with the Highways Officer next week and will mention and ask her to look at all of the above issues.

	MATTERS ARISING from previous meeting

	4
	MINUTES – the Parish Council resolved to approve the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 9th January 2023, as a true and accurate record of the meeting, proposed by Cllr Topley, seconded by Cllr Tucker

	5
	PLAY PARK  - Cllrs Topley and Tucker continue to undertake a weekly inspection with no further issues to report at the current time. Thanks to Cllrs Purser and Marriott together with Graham Padgham for installing the new Queen’s Platinum Jubilee picnic table. Photos of the table on Face Book have received a lot of positive comments.  Free trees from the Woodland Trust – arrangements made with Tom French who has kindly agreed to take delivery at the nursery and will let the Clerk know when they arrive.  Cllr Purse has agreed to collect the trees from the nursery.

	6
	ALLOTMENTS – 1 half plot remains vacant and continues to be advertised.

	7
	BUS SHELTER   -  Cllr Marriott to advise the Clerk of the preferred dimensions for the notice board so that an order may be placed. 

	8
	VILLAGE GARDEN - nothing new to report.  All is looking good

	9
	TELEPHONE BOX LIBRARY –    to be known as Bridford Book Exchange. The facility has been included in the updated Parish Plan. There are now twelve volunteers on the rota to do a weekly tidy up and sort out of the books covering all twelve months of the year, each volunteer now being able to keep to their same month if they so require. Thanks extended by the Chairman to Cllrs Topley, Tucker and the rest of the team.

	10
	BRIDFORD WILDLIFE WARDENS – no report this month

	11
	HIGHWAYS OFFICER MEETING WITH THE CLERK – this was postponed due to bad weather. Meeting now rescheduled for later this month. Councillors asked to advise the Clerk of details of any additional issues to be raised

	12
	SNOW WARDEN / GRITTER – there are still ongoing problems with the gritter. Thanks to Mike Harding who has spent many hours keeping the machine roadworthy, but unfortunately is unable to fix the problem with the flow switch which results in a lot more grit being used than usual or necessary.   It is neither safe nor fair to expect the volunteers to grit the hill manually so the machine will continue to be operated using the extra amount of grit until such time that it can be fixed.  As Bridford continues to be off the primary gritting route, the village cannot afford to be without a gritter until there is no more risk of icy road conditions and so it is planned to try and find a specialist who will be able to look at it in the spring to hopefully have it all ship shape in time for next winter.  DCC Highways was asked if they could supply a list of maintenance firms but they are not permitted to make any recommendations. The procedure for ordering grit supplies has been changed and now has to be done on line. Our last order was put in as express delivery but only arrived two weeks later.   The company which supplied the machine is in Lancashire so it is not feasible to send it back for repair but they will be contacted to see if they can let the Parish Council know if there is an agent or recommended repairer in this area.  There have been a lot of positive comments and thanks on Facebook in respect of the time and effort undertaken by the volunteers who turn out to grit the hill as soon as they come home from work.  Contact to be made with other local Parish Councils to see if they have had problems as it is likely that they will have the same model of machine.  

	13
	BROKEN SEAT AT TOP OF SCHOOL LANE – since the last Parish Council meeting, a letter has been received from the Bridford Trust whose volunteers have been busy clearing back a lot of the scrubby vegetation at the top of School Lane to expose  the brook and improve visibility, generally making the area a lot tidier and more manageable.   The Bridford sign is broken and will need to be repaired by Highways.   The volunteers have offered to take on the repair of the old seat which was overgrown with brambles and are happy to fund the cost from the Trust for this renovation.  Additionally, the handrails for the bridge across the brook are in a sorry state, the upstream one having being broken completely and the downstream one having rotted off at ground level and leaning against the adjacent fence.  Due to public liability and safety, this is another repair which the Trust considers should be undertaken by Highways.    Proposed by Cllr Purser, seconded by Cllr Gallagher.    

	14
	VILLAGE HALL MEETING ROOM CHARGES – following the Village Hall Committee’s recent review of its charges, the current rate of £16 payable by the Parish Council will cease at 31 January  and with effect from 1 February the standard rate of £30 (with the Covid discount of 25%, this will be £22.50) will be charged.  The Village Hall Committee will review all hire charges again in June 2023.  With rising costs, the Village Hall is currently running at a loss for which the Covid grants are being used but this is not sustainable long term.  The amount payable by the Parish Council in respect of the room hire for the weekly Post Office service, will for the time being remain the same at £8 a session (£6.00 with the Covid discount)  The Chairman will contact Chudleigh Post Office who operate the service to find out how many customers use this facility with a view to further discussion regarding what funding may be available to maintain this outreach service.

	Cnty Cllr Brook arrived at 7.53pm.  

	
	The Chairman welcomed Cllr Brook and invited him to speak.

	
	It is currently Budget time with increases across all departments.  Inflationary pressures will continue. Wage inflation in certain areas not likely to abate too much.   National gas prices are nearly down to pre-pandemic level.  So many products used for road repairs are oil based.  Looking at alternative based ways to service the Highways network.  There are small roads used just as a connection primarily used by agricultural traffic and by local people.  Whilst the   Council cannot abort these roads they may get left behind and some might end up going nowhere.   The capital budget is being eaten away and there are real concerns how certain things are going to be paid for. The County Council is making a massive effort to ensure that those children receiving free school meals will get voucher assistance out of school time.  One piece of good news is that Devon is ranked no 2 in the country for recycling.    There are plans to look through eighteen hundred black bins to see what people put in them and to establish how much more could be recycled.  It will be a challenging time.  The Chairman drew County Councillor’s attention to potholes and also mentioned that the Parish Council intends to request again, that Bridford is put back on the primary gritting route.   Cnty Cllr Brook assured the Parish Council that he will support anything it tries to do in this respect. Cllr Brook asked for details to be supplied to him regarding the Parish Council’s gritting machine.   

	Cnty Cllr Brook left the meeting at 8.08pm

	15
	KING CHARLES III CORONATION CELEBRATIONS – Pip Morrison has purchased and collected the commemorative oak tree and planted it on the grass verge at Pound Lane.  The Clerk is making enquiries with regards to a suitable plaque.  Thanks to be conveyed to Mr Morrision.  The official dedication and cutting of the ribbon around the tree in the morning of Sunday 7th May to be performed by Cllr Ann Lord in recognition of her many years of involvement in village events and with the Parish Council.  Following this the Bridford Coronation party will be held in the Woodland Park in the afternoon.

	16
	MEETINGS ATTENDED / ONLINE – Cllr Pagham (Chairman) attended an online Code of Conduct session and circulated notes to the other Parish Councillors.

	17
	PARISH PLAN REVIEW – a successful meeting organised by Cllr Purser took place at the Bridford Inn.  Thanks to all who turned up and to Cllr Topley for minuting the meeting and amending the details on the Parish Plan. A draft of the revised Plan is being put together and will be circulated to members of the Parish Council for perusal.

	18
	DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORT 
Next year’s budget is in the final stages of receiving approval after the consultation period.
There is funding available to businesses to decarbonise by reducing emissions and energy costs in their business. See TDC website.
The household support fund to support residents most in need is now open for applications. See TDC website.
O% loans available from TDC for people who need to buy fuel in bulk, for example oil or liquid gas, repayable over 6 to 12 months. See TDC website.
As usual lots of jobs available at Teignbridge District Council in most areas.
Please pass on the information that photo ID will be needed to vote in person at this year’s May elections. If people do not have suitable ID, eg: passport, driving licence , blue badge, they can apply to TDC for a free voter ID document, known as a Voter Authority Certificate.

	19
	COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT  - reported earlier in the meeting

	DNPA PLANNING FOR DISCUSSION – none

	DNPA PLANNING FOR INFORMATION 

	20
	HAZELDENE, BRIDFORD – Grant of Conditional Planning Permission re single storey extension to create garage (DNPA ref 0455/22)

	ANY DNPA PLANNING FOR INFORMATION RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA - none

	FINANCE & ACCOUNTS

	21
	ACCOUNT BALANCES 1st January 2023
Current account

Investment account
	7,064.84
3,771.57
10,836.41



	22
	INCOME

	0.00

	23
	EXPENDITURE
Mrs JP Banks re January salary

DALC re online training for Cllr J Padgham 30.00 + 6.00 VAT
Reimbursement to Pip Morrison re King’s Coronation commemorative tree                                                  104.50 + 20.89 VAT = 125.40

Fuel costs re collection of tree                                               36.00

Reimbursement to Mrs J P Banks re parts for the gritter

                                                                             35.84 + 7.17 VAT 

       
	326.02
36.00
161.40

43.01
566.43

	 24

	ACCOUNT BALANCES  1 February 2023 

Current account

Investment account
	6,498.41
3,771.57
10,269.98

	
	Balances include earmarked funds (736.76):  £150 refundable allotment deposits / £126 Village Garden / £360.76 Clothing Bank  / Play Park £100

	
	Cllr Purser, designated by the Chairman confirmed that he had checked the bank reconciliation and the expenditure dockets. The Parish Council resolved to approve the accounts and authorise the expenditure. Proposed by Cllr Lord, seconded by Cllr Marriott 

	OTHER ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION 

	25
	DCC HIGHWAYS GRITTING ROUTE – a parishioner overturned their car at the bottom of Pound Lane completely blocking the main route into and out of the village.   The school bus couldn’t get up the hill to take approximately twenty-five village children to school and the early service bus that had gone up just before the accident was stuck in the village for three hours. Police were called to this incident then another shortly afterwards at the bottom of Neadon Lane and with a lorry stuck on the ice completely blocking the road at Swanaford, Bridford was inaccessible for many hours.   Bridford is easily cut off in freezing weather conditions and this catalogue of events has prompted the Parish Council to revisit the campaign to try and get Bridford restored as part of the primary gritting route.   Letter to be sent to Stuart Hughes, the cabinet member for Highways, copied in to John Hart, Chairman of Devon County Council, Cnty Cllr Jerry Brook, our local MP Mel Stride and Matt Shanks, CEO at Education South West.   

	26
	REQUEST FOR ADDITIONAL ROADSIDE GRIT BOX – the Chairman collected ten  bags of damp grit from the farm and passed out bags from Birchtree Farm down to Swanaford.   There is a need for a grit bin at the bottom of hill at Swanaford.  DCC used to be obliged to supply these bins at no charge to Parish Councils. The Clerk will make enquiries when meeting with the Highways Officer next week to see if Highways supply and replace existing bins and if so if the Parish Council will have to pay for them.  If the Parish Council has to buy a new bin, will DCC fill it? Grit bins can be on roadside private land with the landowner’s permission.  

	OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION 
	

	27
	NOTICE OF ROAD CLOSURE PAST THE BRIDFORD INN – a temporary road closure will be in effect on Monday 17 April 2023 between the hours of 08.00 and 18.00 to carry out the transfer of wires from existing pole to new poles.  No possible diversion.

	28
	NOTICE OF ROAD CLOSURE - ROAD FR0M SOWTON COTT BRIDGE TO BRIDFORD MILLS - Tuesday 25 April until Saturday 29 April 2023 between the hours of 07.00 and 19.00 to enable road surface dressing to take place.  The Clerk to establish the exact location of the road closure.  

	29
	RURAL HOUSEHOLDS SURVEY ON THE COST OF LIVING – the Rural Services Network and the Rural Issues Group of Citizens Advice are jointly running a survey to understand more about rural household budgets at, what is, a difficult time for many.  Survey can be accessed online at 

https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/Rural  Households Cost-of-Living  The survey closes  on 31 March 2023

	OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION RECEIVED SINCE PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA

	29a
	MOTOR SPORT RALLIES – the Chairman has received a response from the Police regarding motor sport rallies taking place in the early hours of the morning around the lanes of Bridford.  The organisers of these events are notifying the Police of their proposed events but this is not an event that requires Police authorisation nor is there a way for Police to deny the organisers right to hold such an event.  However, participants should still be following the rules of the highway code and racing is not allowed.  Providing the vehicles are insured, have an MOT and the drivers are abiding to the highway code, there would be little that the Police could do to stop the event.  The local Police contact Dave Hawkins has suggested that if / when anyone in the Parish is notified about any potential ‘disruption’ they should get in touch with him with the organiser details so that he can discuss the proposed route with them.  Contact details: david.hawkins@devonandcornwall.police.uk  /  direct mobile phone number 07710 076689

	30
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION – 
Gritting boxes – a Parishioner reported that there is a need for a grit bin at the top of Pound Lane.  This is in addition to new bins being suggested at the Burnicombe Farm entrance area and at the bottom of the hill near Swanaford. The hinge has sheared off the bin outside the Bridford Inn.  If the Parish Council is obliged to pay for grit to fill the bins, how much will it cost?   Enquiries to be made. A Parishioner mentioned a scheme further up the country somewhere which heats homes with a ground source heat pump.  Bridford has a central nucleus of a lot of houses and this could work.   The hedges have not trimmed on Pound Lane effectively reducing the width of the road by two feet, forcing cars to be in the centre of the road.  Hedges must be cut by the end of February when the bird nesting season begins.  A comment was made that with the substantial rising costs of hedge maintenance, it is understandable why some landowners cut back their hedges every two years, rather than annually.
Bird Flu – it was reported that there are geese out of doors within the Parish and the question was raised as to whether or not rules are in still in place whereby they should still be kept inside.  Any concerns can be reported direct to DEFRA.  A reminder to be put in Unity magazine.  Should they still be shut in still?  The general opinion seems to imply that they should.  

	31                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING CHANGE OF DATE

The next meeting of Bridford Parish Council will be held Monday 13th March 2023 at 7.00pm at the Village Hall. All are welcome to attend.



